HUNTING RETRIEVER CLUB, INC.

ANNUAL MEETING OF THE

BOARD OF DIRECTORS

June 14, 2008
    The Annual Meeting of the Board of Directors of the Hunting Retriever Club, Inc. was held on Saturday, June 14, 2008 at the Holiday Inn Select, Memphis, Tennessee.

I. CALL TO ORDER: HRC President, Jim Reichman, called the meeting to order at 8:30 am.  Tracy Rothermel was introduced as Parliamentarian of the meeting and Bob Brundrett as Sergeant at Arms.  President Reichman explained the Agenda of the Meeting and advised everyone that Roberts Rules of Order would be followed during the meeting. President Reichman welcomed everyone.
II. ROLL CALL:  Secretary Ford called the roll and reported the following eligible votes: 29 were represented by Board of Directors, 36 by Elected Board Members, and 32 by Proxy for a total of 92 clubs represented and 5 Executive members. That is a total of  97 of the 130 possible votes represented.  A quorum, 74% was present and a simple majority vote of 49
 would be required to pass proposals.
III. APPROVAL OF 2007 MEETING MINUTES:  President Reichman suggested that a motion for approval of the 2007 minutes be made.   John Wallace moved to accept the 2007 minutes as written. Charles Wyble seconded and they were approved.

IV. REPORTS OF COMMITTEES:
AUDIT COMMITTEE – Deb West, Chairman of the 2008 Audit Committee reported:

The Audit Committee, consisting of Deb West - RUHRC, Bob Brundrett - HOTHRC, and Gabe Tarr - FSHRC, are members in good standing with the Hunting Retriever Club, Inc. and were appointed by HRC President Reichman, for the purpose of auditing the books and accounts of the Treasurer prior to the Annual Meeting of the Board of Directors on June 14, 2008. 
Deb West thanked President Reichman for asking her to complete this job for HRC.  She thanked Bob and Gabe for their assistance.  She reported that they had met on Friday, June 13, 2008 from 8:00 AM to 4:30 PM.  They inspected the financial statements of HRC Inc, The Foundation and the Grands, finding that said financial records were solid.
We jointly make the following statement regarding our findings.  
 “We have reviewed specific and general income and expense transactions for the fiscal year ending May 31, 2008 and it is our opinion that all entries, accounts and other documentation are appropriate and correct as stated.” 
Signed by, Deb West, Bob Brundrett, and Gabe Tarr, dated June 13, 2008
Deb went on to say that she and her committee were very proud of the work Mike and Barbara had done with the treasury.  In the past things were in disarray.  Mike and his wife worked hard to organize a system where any statement was easy to find and it did not take long to go through the audit process.  They had documented documentation.  The finances are now extremely organized.  They need to be commended for an outstanding job.  There is a high degree of credibility and three sets of records.  We now have a system in place for HRC.
Deb West moved to accept to Audit Committee report.   Charles Wyble seconded. Motion approved

TREASURER - Treasurer Dittrich thanked those who served on the audit committee. He then thanked the field reps and the executive and Miss Claudene for their support.  Most of all he thanked his wife, Barbara for helping him get this organization of HRC finances done.  He stated that if Barbara quits, he will follow her.

 He then proceeded to a power point presentation, which explained his treasury to date and for the future.  He explained that Charter fees for clubs are due now for the 2008-2009 fiscal year.  He presented his objectives, including becoming Quick Book proficient, develop a budget with a tracking mechanism, be current with Net 30, assist clubs with expense decisions, implement backups and transition procedures and to be prudent with HRC moneys.  He explained the roadblock that he experienced including the lack of written procedures, lack of Quick book experience and the transition of the bank accounts.  Mike went on to explain that he has had these results, we have a positive cash flow, a working budget, quarterly balance sheets are available and have been distributed, and backup procedures have been implemented.  Treasurer Dittrich explained his goals for 2008-2009.  They included implementation of HRC Foundation Granting to HRC for reimbursement of qualified expenses, continue to distribute quarterly balance sheets via the Public Relations Reps, reduce shipping costs, explore additional procedures for tracking expenses, and explore opening corporate accounts with National hotel chains and car rental agencies.
Then Treasurer Dittrich explained the treasurer’s report and where we met our goals and where we didn’t.  Explained that next year our budget will probably be closer to our projections.  

Motion to accept Treasurer’s Report by Travis Bruce, seconded by David Cousineau, accepted.
SPONSORS’ TEAM REPORT – Gabe Tarr – Four States HRC


Gabe Tarr explained as Chairman of the Sponsors Team he has some aims, being to approach Fortune 500 Companies to increase our annual income, forming strategic relationships with Mass Media Organizations, upgrade HRC Sponsor collateral and to create professional press packages and DVDs.

Gabe approached twenty one companies, of which three are still on his radar screen – Bancorp South, Budweiser and Winchester/Browning.  He explained that he has signed contracts with Bayer K-9 Advantix and Retriever Specialties/Robert Steiner.  He has upgraded contracts with Avery and Purina.


Gabe went into the factors that caused him to miss his 75000 dollar goal.  He explained that maybe he didn’t work hard enough, maybe it was the economic situations, maybe Fortune 500 Companies were cutting their budgets, maybe it was because HRC has no Brand Identity, or because HRC has no promotional DVD.  Gabe’s results included increased revenue to HRC by 30 000 dollars.  He has managed to form strategic relationships with a mass media organization – Delta Waterfowl.  He has upgraded HRC Sponsorship collateral.


Gabe then explained his Gold Mind Revenue Stream.  HRC INC is a 501( c )( 7 ) group.  All funding comes from members’ dues and activities, unable to get money from any other source.  The HRC Foundation is a 501 ( c )(3) group.  It can raise money from sponsors, tax deductible contributions, interest income, and memorials.  The Foundation, to be IRS compliant, can grant up to 35% of its income to HRC INC to cover expenses such as Training Manuals and videos, judging – handling seminars, scholarships and grants, rules manuals, qualified administrative expenses, and qualifies field rep expenses.  This movement of moneys will have benefits to individual members, individual clubs, and the HRC organization as a whole and allow greater philanthropic grants.


Gabe explained the goal was to make HRC a fiscally sound organization with a one million dollar endowment by 2011.  This could be accomplished in a variety of ways – 67 national sponsors at 15 000 each, or raise members dues by 31 dollars each, or recruit 20 000 members or the Grand Hunt make profits of 125 000 for each of the next eight Grands.  These are very unrealistic.  But a simpler way to achieve the goal is for 5000 members to give a 50 dollar tax deductible donation to the Foundation every year. Suddenly we have reached our goal.  Most of us make donations yearly to other organizations, why not our own?  It is every member’s responsibility to contribute to the foundation yearly.
HRC FOUNDATION, INC. - Glen Stelly asked for a show of hands of members who were here for the first time.  He asked that the members carry the information back to their clubs and explain the important work that the Foundation does.  He went on to thank everyone for their Memorial donations which help to fund the Foundation and gave special thanks to our National Sponsors who also contribute – Dean Rienke and Purina, David Carrington and Avery, Warner Smith and Tritronics, Robert and Alice Steiner and Retriever Specialties, Bayer K-9 Advantix, Gerry and Jean Day and Dog’s Afield, and Richard Davis of Gunner’s Up.  The achievements accomplished by the members, committees and the organization can be attributed to members helping members.  Whether you are volunteering at the local level or the national level we are most formidable when we are united and working for the benefit of HRC.
He reported that the Foundation is doing well. We all benefit from the Foundation since it supports the education of our current and future judges and distributes scholarships and grants.  Over $115,000 has been awarded to date in scholarships and grants, thanks to the generosity of HRC members, HRC Clubs and our Sponsors.  He was happy to report that the foundation was able to help sponsor the Ladies Retreat and Seminar as well as the Youth Camp.  Glenn thanked Bob and Alice Steiner for sponsoring the youths who attended the camp.  He thanked Gabe Tarr, Sponsor Chairman, Barbara Newsome and the PR Reps for their help.  He also thanked Jim for the work that the Reichman Law firm does for the Foundation at no cost.  Glenn thanked Miss Claudene and the Executive for their help with the Foundation work. 

Carol Freeman explained about the Phillip Freeman Scholarship.  Old South HRC presented a donation towards the Phillip Freeman Scholarship fund.  Carol also presented a donation for the Foundation to start off the donation drive explained by Gabe in the previous report, in memory of Old South dogs.  Tracy Rothermel spoke to the Chris Haley Award, in memory of her nephew who lived for hunting despite his cancer problems.  She explained how funds had been and will be raised to fund this scholarship.  This scholarship would have been presented to a cancer survivor or a handicapped applicant if one applied.
The names of the twenty qualified applicants for the scholarships were read. The following 8 were awarded scholarships of $1,500.00 each by lottery and the first was presented with the Phillip Freeman Award by Carol Freeman: Laura Henderson.  The second was presented with the Chris Haley Award by Tracy Rothermel: Roger Smith.  The third was presented with the John Pritchett Award by Charles Wyble: Nathan Young. The five other applicant who received HRC Scholarship Awards were: Jacob Knight, Heather Picklo, Jonathan Smith, Sean Fehringer and Sarah Dunn
A grant has been given in HRC’s name to the University of Wisconsin for research into canine eye health.
Motion to accept the Foundation Report by Travis Bruce and Carol Freeman.  Accepted
Youth Program – Glenda Mitchell – members of her committee include Bill Davis, Tina Soprano and Jim Reichman as Chair.  When Mark Lanier became president of HRC he implemented a new committee to develop a youth testing program separate from the adult program.  The committee worked hard on it but for some reason it just didn’t fly.  Gabe Tarr contacted Glenda to develop a program as chair.  Glenda reported that the committee decided to take this program in a different direction, so they revamped the program to teach rather than test.  The first youth camp was held at the State 4H Fairgrounds for a weekend camp/Robert Steiner of Retriever Specialties sponsored the twenty five youth ages 8 to 15 who attended the camp.  He also provided the wingers and each youth received a heeling stick.  The weekend began Friday evening with check in and orientation.  The youth had to care for their dogs before they took care of themselves.  The youth were put into three groups of various ages. Rody Best and Orie Matthews assisted Glenda as group leaders.  They started out working on obedience with their dogs.  Between sessions they were questioned on what they had learned.  Glenda was amazed at how the students excelled.  Finished dogs were supplied for the student who did not have a dog. They went on to retrieving drills and handling drills with the dogs.  They were taught basic first aide for the dogs and went to take the dog to the vets.  Next they were taught gun safety.  Delta Waterfowl donated information on duck habitats and conservation and duck calls to every youth.  The youth were taught how to blow duck calls. On Sunday morning a mock seasoned test was set up and every student ran it.  Most would have passed the test.  Avery donated a Teal Flasher for every student, Purina donated caps, and Tritronics donated hats, decals and a collar. The collar was won by a very excited youth. Huntemup.com donated bumpers and lanyards.
Glenda thanked Mike Witt and Glenn Stelly for their support.  She also thanked Lonesome Dove HRC, Big D HRC, Lone Star HRC and Cow Town HRC for donating money for the youth camp T-shirt.  Glenda feels we have a good program now and will be willing to help it get going in the rest of the regions, just contact her for information and assistance.
GRAND HUNT COMMITTEE: - Chairman of the Grand Hunt Committee Ernie Istre introduced the other members of the Grand Hunt Committee – Mike Witt, Mike Botts, Paul Ramponi, and Glenn Stelly.  Ernie explained why we his committee keeps doing the Grands.  He feels that they do it for the average trainer and his well trained dog.  They do it so women can compete and succeed.  He feels we don’t need to have a pro grand separate from an amateur grand, or a female grand separate from a male grand.  He feels everyone has a chance in our system if they have a well trained dog.  He continued by thanking the two young ladies who ran in the last grand, for belonging to HRC.  He then presented a map that explained where the Grands have been, 11 in Texas, 9 in Illinois, 6 in Louisiana, 3 in Georgia, 3 in Colorado, 2 in Michigan, 2 in Ontario, 2 in Mississippi, 2 in Alabama, 1 in each of South Carolina, North Carolina, Wisconsin, Tennessee and Arkansas.

The Michigan Fall Grand had 271 entries with 51 passing and resulting in 10 new Grand Hunting Retriever Champions. Unfortunately it lost money, but everyone worked hard to have a great event.  The judge’s names were read.  The 10 new GRHRCH names were read. The Georgia Spring Grand had 330 entries with 86 passing and resulting in 22 new Grand Hunting Retriever Champions. He recognized and thanked the judges at each of these Grands. The 22 new GRHRCH were read.  Mr. Ernie gave us the line up of the next 4 Grands – Fall 08 – Iowa, October 4-8, Spring 09 – South Dakota, May 23-27, Fall 09 – Tennessee in September or October, Spring 10 – Louisiana – Amite River in April.  In 2012, Georgia wants another grand.  Ernie explained that the committee learns from each grand.  He asked – can we do better- yes, that is what we strive to do.  Mike Botts explained a little about the Grand in Iowa in the fall.  Info is already on the web site.  Theme is “The Three Fs”, fun, good food and fellowship.  
Paul Ramponi explained that the cut of date for the Grand will be 4 weeks before the Grand.  A check may be post dated for that date – Sept 9/08. No check will be cashed until then.   Dogs short on points will be able to submit their entries and earn the points needed up to the ten days before the Grand.  You have until Sept 24th to cancel and receive money back.  Be sure that applications are complete with all information.  Don’t make them have to reject your entry.  
Mike Witt explained that because of short planning time, the Michigan Grand lost about $3200, but the Georgian Grand at Old South earned about $30 000.  Old South will be getting their share of the profits shortly.

Ernie then thanked the Executive Committee for allowing him to continue Chairing the Grand Committee for another year.

National FIELD REPRESENTATIVE – Tim Gibson: Tim thanked the Executive Committee for bringing all the Field Reps together at this meeting.  It is the one time of the year that they can meet face to face and discuss issues pertinent to HRC.  Tim reported he spent the day Friday moderating the Field Reps meeting.  He said it was an excellent meeting.  They discussed judging issues and test issues.  They met with UKC officials and the HRC EX Committee.  They previewed the new seminar and worked on tweaking it and made a lot of changes.  It is almost complete.  He requested the members send videos and pictures to be used with the seminar which they intend to be more visual rather than written words.  The new seminar should be available by the end of the summer.  Tim also discussed the lightning policy and the request that the field reps made to the executive to find funds to get a Strike Alert Indicator for each field rep. 
Tim asked if you are scheduling a seminar, try to save shipping money by using equipment and rooms at places like Cabelas or Bass Pro shops where equipment is there.  Also attend seminars when they are in your area.  We try not to schedule more than one or two per year in each region.  We are also considering putting the Seminar booklet online, so you can run off your own copy.  This could save us a lot of printing fees.  The field rep would bring a dozen copies or so and collect them at the end of the seminar.
Lunch Break
PUBLIC RELATIONS COMMITTEE – Barbara Newsome - Barbara thanked the EX for bringing the PR Reps together in the even numbered years.  Barbara stated that her committee had just had a great meeting a lot of ideas and enthusiasm...  They are very excited about the Foundation Gift ideas, youth Camps, Women’s Retreat and Seminar, Super Retriever Series and the work we are doing with Shannon Nardi.  The SRS has allowed HRC to set up booths at their events for promotional activities.  Richard Krippen of Region 5 gave the background about our connection with the SRS events.  At the SRS events Richard reported that we have puppy stakes, Jr handler stakes and speed dog runs.  Winners in these events are given ribbons and or trophies supplied by SRS people.  He has created a pamphlet with the help of Shannon Nardi and Steve Dunnoway, Miss Claudene and the EX Committee that is given out at these events and can easily adapted to be used by clubs at their own events. The files for these pamphlets will be on the CD Miss Claudene sends out to the Club Presidents.  There are 7 upcoming SRS events in various locations and we are asking local clubs in the areas to go out and promote HRC.  We are having a promotional DVD created to be used by us at all events thanks to Gabe Tarr and the EX Committee...  It should be available before the end of the year.  Several thank you letters were read to the Board by Barbara that resulted from Region 3 exposure with the SRS folks.

The roll of the PR reps has grown.  They organized and submit bimonthly reports to the HR magazine, they support new clubs and members, they help organize regional meetings, they man information booths, keep web sites up and running, help with youth camps and is the right hand to the field reps.  They are continually looking for ways to promote HRC.  Richard and Glenda are just two examples of how much each and every one of the PR Reps is out promoting HRC with all of their hearts.  Barbara asked the PR Reps to stand and they were given a round of applause.
RUNNING RULES COMMITTEE – Brian McCann reported that the rule proposal submitted to the BoD by mail for voting had been declined by 66 and 2/3 % of the voting BoD.  Sixty three votes were submitted, 42 were against the proposal.  Thus we do not need to vote on the proposal at this meeting.

The following rule proposal failed.

 Proposal #1 -  Put forward by Colorado River RC – Seasoned Test – Page 41, Test Rules # X – Present wording –“A dry shot popper shall be fired by the handler in the direction of the blind while the dog is at heel prior to the dog’s running the blind retrieve.”  Proposed change – “No shot will be fired at the blind.”  Justification – Under the current wording of the rule a dry shot primer has to be fired at the blind by the handler.  This may be a distraction to the retriever and make it harder for the handler to line his retriever up for the blind retrieve.

V. REPORTS OF OFFICERS;

PRESIDENT: – Jim Reichman- My report is going to be really brief.  In fact if we were really pressed for time, I could render a president’s report which was accurate and to the point with just one sentence - I got People.  Most importantly it is not that I got people, but that HRC has got People!  The people you have heard from today gave my report for me.  People started before this EC even got elected with Mark Lanier.  He recognized that things were going to get tough and that it was time to start making some changes, trying to work this organization into an efficient machine. Mark served as a good coordinator in the transition from administration to administration.  That is how we got us to where we are today because we didn’t have to reinvent the wheel.  I communicate regularly with Miss Claudene and she often stops me from dropping the cannonball on my foot.  Sometimes she will gently ask me if I have done something that I really didn’t know I was supposed to do.  That too helps.  Over the years I have met people all over the US and Canada, so when it came to naming people to committees I had a pretty good idea who I wanted.  I want to talk to our people.  Gabe – I want Tractor Supply and John Deer as sponsors.  Everyone needs a 4 wheeler, tractor, mowers, weed eater and all the crap they sell.  Mike Perry - I want Zaxby’s as a sponsor; you own one help Gabe make it happen!  Glenda Mitchell and Miranda Dye the youth and women’s programs are just as important as our adult program.  I want them integrated as an integral part of our program because they are our future.  The PR role is expanding.  They are an integral part with all of these other committees. We will get them a professional news packet to use with regional news outlets. They can go hand these to the local newspapers, radio or television stations and the work is done. All the press needs to do is print it or air it. The Grand Hunt committee is continuing to improve the grand.  Their reports today show that.   The National Sponsors committee has been very busy.  Our sponsors are fantastic, what you see is only a fraction of what they do for us.  Mr. Cousineau, the west coast doors are open.  Walk through that crack and open that baby wide up and walk on in.  Let’s continue on down the coast until maybe we will get some folks from Mexico up to run a hunt. There are so many more things we could talk about but they have already been talked about by our people.  When we took office a year ago we wanted to secure the future of HRC.  We got people, policies and procedures in place and we’re taking steps to accomplish that.  We are, as Mike Dittrich stated earlier, trying to be good Stewarts of HRC resources.  At one meeting yesterday we were asked if every committee was being told the same things.  Yes, we are non discriminatory in our belt tightening and won’t spend HRC money, if we wouldn’t spend our own.  Together as a team we are taking care of the business of HRC.  As on any team we have different opinions and personalities but we have gone about HRC business in a professional manner.  At least four sets of eyes have considered every major issue.  No one of us won all the time, no one of us lost all the time.  It has been a team effort.  We have done our best to discuss every issue, and will continue to operate as a committee.  I will encourage all other groups to operate as a committee.  We want to continue to move HRC forward and to secure its future.
 VICE PRESIDENT:  Mike Witt – I thank the Board of Directors for the opportunity to serve you as Vice President of HRC. I am still learning, always have an open mind and am still growing as a person.  I am still learning a lot of the people who are here.  I see a lot of you at hunts and Grands and things of that nature.  I apologize for not always knowing your names but I know your faces and try to be around to help. I thank President Reichman for allowing us to be a joint committee and complete things as a team.  Jim said to me, we are not going to be a one person committee, but we are going to be a four person committee.  It started the Sunday after the last BOD meeting.  We have met at every Grand.  Since two of us are on the Grand committee, it is a shared cost for expenses, the grand covers two and the HRC covers two.  We take at least one day to discuss HRC issues.  We have also had two phone conferences.  We also run into each other at hunt tests, we use every opportunity to communicate.  Communicate, communicate, communicate, we need to communicate on every committee be it the EX, the Grand, or the PR.  Communication is the key.

TriTronics donates two Pro 500 collars to every Grand and two to our Annual Meeting.  One will be auctioned at the banquet the other will be given to a club to help them raise funds.  Mike then conducted the club draw and L’Anguille River HRC won the collar. 
Again I want to thank Jim for allowing us to be a four joint committee.  He has even encouraged us to write info to be included on the President’s Message page in the HRC Magazine.  Jim as Vice President was in charge of the Youth Program.  That became my responsibility.  I had a lot of questions and doubts about it and was not sure if it was personally where I wanted to expend my time and efforts.  But through conversations with Tina Soprano about the YRP program and Glenda with the Youth Camp and our sponsors I am involved.  The sponsors want to be involved.  Purina wants to know what those kids are doing.  We want to earmark them in our publications with Gabe’s help in the pamphlets and DVDs.  We are getting out there and pushing and pushing.  We are tightened our budget, filling the cracks and holes.  Not that we are tight, but we want to have funds available so if Glenda comes or whoever we have funds available in these areas.  For the first six months the Youth Program bothered me.  I didn’t know which way to go and asked for suggestions in the magazine.  Then one weekend Jim, Glenn and I were invited to judge at the same event.  I knew that Retriever Specialties, Bob and Alice Steiner had donated $5000.00 and earmarked it for the youth program.  I asked Jim and Glenn if we could use that money for the youth program to sponsor the kids.  I didn’t know how it would work out, but it was more than a success.  My home region has volunteers to do a similar camp and other regions are also asking to be involved.  The EC, Foundation and sponsors want to be involved.  This program is going to grow.
I appreciate the fact that HTC has grown since its beginning with Omar Driskoll and we recognize that it has become a business.  We have taken steps to run it efficiently.  We have made mistakes but we are learning as we grow.  We are building for all of us, not just on one or two things.  I am looking forward to the next year with the Youth and Women’s programs and giving them as much help as we can through our sponsors and the Foundation.  With cost cutting we are not picking on the Field Reps or the PR reps.  We are trying to cut where we can.  Making use of Cabelas’ meeting rooms and computers saves us money and opens the door for raffle items and discounts for bringing people into the business. 

Thank you, I appreciate the opportunity to grow with you.
President Reichman told everyone about an Equipment Bank that has been started.  When your club replaces old equipment and the equipment is still serviceable, consider donating it to another club in need.  You can contact Mike Witt and he will make the arrangements.  

SECRETARY – Carol Ford - We have been experiencing some problems over the last few years with paperwork.  Some clubs have forgotten to apply for their hunt licenses.  Some clubs have forgotten to get their judging roster approved before sending out their hunt premiums.  Others are forgetting to send in Judging Assignments forms after the tests.  Paperwork sent after your tests to HRC, UKC and Miss Claudene has sometimes been incorrect or incomplete.  I will try to make things simpler for your clubs with a few hints and suggestions.  Every HRC member needs to be aware of these items to make everything go smoothly for your club.

UKC Paperwork – Licensing -UKC sends out the Club License Application six months before the club’s scheduled hunt date.  It is sent to the Hunt Chairman or Hunt Secretary from the previous year’s hunt, or to the Club Secretary on record with UKC.  If any of these positions have changed since the last hunt, the Club needs to be checking with these individual so the application can be completed and submitted by the deadline on the licensing application. 

HRC Paperwork – Judge Approval, Premium Approval and Purina Support - Once the Licence application has been submitted you are ready to get judges and develop your premium.  When your club has decided which judges you want for your hunt, you need to submit the list to Miss Claudene for approval.  Miss Claudene maintains the judge’s records and replies quickly and efficiently after you submit the information.  This can be done easily on the web site, by email or by snail mail.  

After your judges are approved you must then submit your premium for approval.  Miss Claudene will peruse it and make sure that all the necessary information is included upon the premium. You need to be sure to include the statements covering liability and canine immunization.  You must also set your dog per flight limits, which must not exceed UKC approved numbers.  Again Miss Claudene will respond quickly to your premium approval request, letting you know of any changes needed and she will post it to the HRC web site.  If you do not have access to the web site, your club president has a disc that contains the necessary forms to complete these two tasks.

Ordering Purina support for your hunt needs to be done at least forty-five days before your hunt test date or you will not get your order processed.  The easiest way to do this is to order through the web site, under Purina Support. It is forwarded to me, the Secretary of HRC Inc.  Again for those without computer access, the order form is on the disc sent to the president of your club and can be mailed to me.

After your hunt tests are completed there are three important sets of paperwork that need to be completed.  One set goes to UKC, another to HRC and the third goes to Miss Claudene.

UKC – Post Hunt Paperwork - For each day of a regular hunt there are three pages that need to be completed and submitted to UKC -  one for Started, one for Seasoned and one for Finished.  Follow the directions carefully and attach the uncut white copy of the point receipt sheets to the appropriate form.  Do not combine two different levels of testing on one sheet of point receipts.  Any blank point receipts on a page should be marked as void.

When that is completed, total the monetary amounts on the three cover sheet and send all of them with a cheque to UKC.

HRC - Post Hunt Paperwork- There is one page of paperwork that needs to be completed and sent with a cheque to the HRC National Treasurer.  Follow the directions on the page carefully.

Judge’s Completed Assignments and Judge’s Apprentice forms are sent to Miss Claudene.  You may submit the Judge’s completed assignments on line or by mail, email or fax.  The forms are included in your UKC Hunt package and also on the club CD.  The judge’s apprentice forms must also be completed and submitted by fax or snail mail. 

Another concern that UKC has had is mass renewals.  Please remember to include all important information Family or single, full names, and address, and HRC membership numbers.  Please be sure the correct amount of money accompanies the applications.
President Reichman – reiterated the LIMITS on dog numbers.  We spent a lot of time with UKC yesterday talking about that.  I know that sometimes we run 52 dogs instead of 50 and just throw away point slips for several who don’t pass.  That breaks the rules, but more importantly that is fraud.  It is unfair financially to UKC, it is unfair financially to HRC and if it happens with your club that more than the prescribed number of dogs are accepted and run at your tests, the field reps have been instructed not to let that hunt proceed until the numbers are right.  If for some reason it gets around the field rep for whatever reason and UKC tries to impose a sanction in order to get everyone into compliance calling one of the EC members is going to result in us telling you, we really hate that for you.  And that’s going to be about it, because we have a procedure in place and it’s just a matter of a phone call I believe, where you can add a flight of dogs.  And I am going to ask Miss Claudene to talk about that for a minute.  It can be done on Friday night, it can be done on Saturday morning if you get there and find you have a bunch of people.  But what can not be done, and we have to make sure that it doesn’t, is that we have taken too many dogs for the flight.  
VI:  OTHER REPORTS

ADMINISTRATIVE SECRETARY: Claudene Cooper - Miss Cooper asked if she was the only one who received the memo that a knee brace was required attire for the National Meeting this year. Claudene explained the entry limits set by UKC – 50 Started, 40 Seasoned and 30 Finished per flight.  These limits may not be exceeded, but they may be lowered.  Each club may designate a lower maximum if they wish, but if they need to increase their lower number the judges must be in agreement.  Miss Claudene also needs to be informed of the changes to update your clubs premium to reflect the new limits.  If you need to add another flight just call, and once judges are approved, Miss Claudene will okay it.  If you cannot get her, check on the web to be sure the judges are okay and then let her know on Monday.  
The EC approved a policy procedure that point receipts used for judging qualifications must have been earned within the past 10 years, to be of use. 

Apprentice Judging forms need to be submitted by the Hunt Secretary, not by the licensed judges, or the Apprentice Judge.
Several services are available to clubs for Hunt Secretary work.  Clubs are certainly free to use any of these services, however ALL policies must be followed, even if the service is used.  That means that you must list all of the approved judges on the approved premium.  It may not be published in any manner whatsoever without full judge approval.  The premium must also be approved and must include all of the proper statements, including immunization statement and release of liability statement before you publish your premium anywhere.  
Miss Claudene thanked everyone for the cards and flowers she received after her fall.

The following ten clubs have been removed from our rolls – Bay Area, Deep East Texas, Long Island, Middlesex, MS Bama, North East Ohio, Near North, Permian Basin, Tidewater and Wild Wings.  Three new clubs have joined the HRC family, North Georgia HRC in Georgia, Olympic Rainshadow HRC in Washington, and Dusky HRC in Oregon.

Ninety new judges have begun their judging careers in the last year.  A Judging Assignment data base has been created.  Miss Claudene has kept track of all judging assignments since 2001 and completed the input of over 7300 assignments of current judges back to 1987.  This data is now available for any judge Recognition Program that may be implemented in the future.  Thanks the Keven Hester we have a new and improved web site, and we have now had over one million hits on our web site.  There is a new form for updating Club Officers on the web site.  Not only does it update our database but it is also forwarded to UKC for you, when submitted.
Your new club CD will be mailed to each club president as soon as Secretary Ford completes the Minutes of this meeting, which will be included on the CD.  You will receive them in the next 30 to 45 days.  There are over 100 files on these CDs.  Please Mr. or Ms President, copy any or all of the files that you want from the CD and then pass the CD on to the club secretary and then the Hunt Secretary.  The files are very useful to both of them.  Many Club and Hunt Secretaries are not even aware that the CD’s exist, much less that there is a hunt data base on them.   Starting this year, a CD will be sent to each Hunt Secretary after receipt of the premium for the hunt for approval. 

Miss Claudene also serves as Secretary of the HRC Foundation Inc.  She processes the Memorial/Honor cards, and receipt/thank you letters.  She then showed everyone the Green Book of Honor.  This book is the official record of contributions to the HRC Memorial Program form 1996 to today.
Yearly in November, Miss Claudene send s a reminder letter to all Judges whose Seminar requirement expires 12/31 of the following year.  This is an effort to give them plenty of time to schedule a seminar during the following year.  Miss Claudene then reminded the officers of the club that issues a Recommendation Letter for a Judge to start judging or move to another level, that the Officer is attesting and confirming that the individual has met all of the basic requirements listed in the Rule Book and has Owned, Trained and Passed his/her retriever in that category.

Most clubs have been awesome in getting their Judges Completed Assignment Reports and Apprentice Reports to her in a timely fashion.  These are critical for tracking and credit to the judges.

Please remember to provide your judges with gas/mileage reimbursement first and them if your club is financially able, give a gift or free run.

Miss Claudene closed with thanks to Bill and Cleo Watson for their continued work of grading the Judges Tests, and thanked Miss Cleo for her help at registration.

UKC, INC.  – Todd Kellam – Loretta and I are happy to be with you guys and show you some support.  We are very proud of our affiliation with the Hunting Retriever Club.  Our boss, Wayne Cavanaugh had a ticket to come, but had to stay in Kalamazoo because of another event.  He conveyed Wayne’s thanks to HRC for supporting his United States Canine Registries initiative by having a representative at their last meeting in Vegas.  

 Labs have moved up to 6th place, Goldens to 15th place, Boykins to 32nd place and Chessies to 41st place in registrations with UKC.  Started Retriever titles were up by 11%, Hunting Retriever titles were down 7%, Hunting Retriever Champion titles were down 10% and Grand Hunting Retriever titles were down 16%over the past year.  Registrations are up slightly and the retriever program is still growing.  Todd finished by telling us to contact Vicki Rand about magazine concerns, him if you wanted to talk about dogs and killing birds, and any complaint could be sent to Miss Loretta.
HRC/UKC NATIONAL AMBASSADOR:   Omar Driskoll- Omar was not feeling well, so he left early.  President Reichman conveyed Omar’s greetings to us.  He loves us all and was happy to see everyone.

HONORARY LIFETIME MEMBERS : Glenn Stelly – Ballots were distributed for voting on Honorary Lifetime Memberships for four possible recipients – Tim Boise – South Colorado, 1989, Field Rep, Grand Judge  - Richard Carpenter, magazine writer, judge, 1986  - Bill and Marilyn Dumas, Central Florida, 1991
Voting was done by secret ballot and all were conferred as Lifetime Memberships.
VII. OLD BUSINESS:  
JUDGES APPRECIATION PROGRAM – Travis Bruce gave the following report.  - At the National Meeting in June of 2007, I was given the honor of Chairing a Committee to create a Judges Award program.  Together with Deb West, I have put together a few thoughts to date.

There is a motto in HRC that we all like to quote – “Honor to whom, honor is due”, we think this is a great saying.  However, I believe we only think about it in terms of our dogs.  We feel it is time to think about this in terms of our judges as well.

We like to think we honor judges.  Their name is in print, we give them gifts on Saturday night and we insist that they are at the head of the line when it is time to eat, we thank them when we get there, when we leave the line, when we get our ribbons, am=and when we leave.  But we give ribbons to the dogs that pass our tests and jackets to the handles that keep passing them but without judges, the ribbons and the jackets could not exist.  The good times with your friends and the dogs could not exist.  The complaining about the test, or the poor throw, or the stupid set up could not exist.  Yet we are blessed with a large group of people throughout our history that continue to give us their time, knowledge, labor and effort weekend after weekend, so that we can run our dogs.

A long time ago, the 500 Point Club was introduced as a way to honor dogs and handlers that continued to participate in our program after receiving their titles.  It encouraged many more weekends afield; better dogs, better friends and it became the most recognized piece of clothing in our wardrobes.  We think a natural progression of this honor would be an award program for the judges who keep giving to our program long after they have to.  Most everyone starts judging to give back to something they love and many of our judges have given more than their share.  Let’s honor them as well!

A finished pass is 15 points.  Seven passes is an HRCH title.  Thirty three passes is a 500 point Jacket.  How many judges do not have a 500 point jacket for their dog because instead they spent those days behind the line so we could have one?  How can we honor the dogs doing what they love, the handlers doing what they love and not honor the people who enable us all to do what we love?  We propose a person who has given up as much time to judge as to run and be honored with a jacket, deserves the same honor.  Thirty-three assignments is as much time, and seem to me, worthy of such an honor.

We would like to see a new honor for our judges, a judge’s jacket, for completing thirty-three assignments.  It would be a simple thank you for the time that they have spent giving to us all.  Obviously, it would need to be retro-active as we have been blessed for quite a long time with a number of very giving judges.

This proposal will not alter the current licensing and or the apprentice program that is now in place.  Just as an apprentice judge now has as much say as a licensed judge a jacketed judge is still just a judge.  It would not indicate on the judges list, on the premium, or anywhere else that may construe seniority over another judge.  That is not the intention of this proposal.  In addition all assignments would be viewed equally, regardless of level judged- as a day spent is a day spent.  Since our rule book mandates all three levels must be offered at every regular hunt, it is only a natural assumption to think all assignments are equal.

As far as the jacket itself and out thoughts on what it should be – It should be suitable to wear while judging or running an HRC event.  Although the jacket award program was modeled after the 500 point Club Jacket, the actual piece of clothing should be instantly recognizable as different; therefore, an olive drab green color seems to be the most fitting.

The artwork should be different.  The man and duck symbol on the 500 Point Jacket is timeless, but it is indicative to most of us as a 500 Point Jacket.  The new HRC logo seems an obvious choice of artwork.

A chevron on the sleeve, like one that indicates rank on a soldier’s shoulder for each apprentice approved level is an idea.  For judges with a Grand assignment, another bar across the bottom could fill it in.  We see this as a win-win situation.  For one, the person with a jacket and only one bar is quite a special person.  The person with all their bars filled in is as well.  We think everyone given a visual clue of this will be able to see how both kinds of people are very different, yet equally as important to our program.  Also an upland bar to fill in your chevron will be quite a thing to a lot of people.  As small as the upland pool is, it is a natural assumption to think adding judges with this much experience for any reason will be a good thing to it.  By using the sleeve for the chevron, we have taken away a place for a small logo of whoever ends up sponsoring this program, like the Purina checkerboard on the 500 Point Jackets.  Our thoughts on this would be to include the name of that sponsor in type under the HRC logo, for expel, if Purina decided to bless us wit6h more of their support, it could actually say, “Purina Judge’s Award Program”.  There would still be room on the other sleeve for a small logo if needed.

The leather collar on the 2000 Point Jackets seems much more refined that the collar on the brown 500 Point Jackets, and would seem to be a natural for this jacket.  Also there are a small number of judges with over 100 assignments, and one of those is almost at 300 assignments.  Milestones like that deserve the extra recognition.  Keeping with the military motif of chevrons for levels, a symbol on the collar to show 100, 200, and 300 assignments only makes sense.  Generals have stars; we could have a star on the collar, a dog head, or any other symbol.  Only 13 people in the history of HRC have 100 or more assignments, and that is certainly worth the extra consideration.

Different color lettering will also add the distinction to the Hundred Club.  The front of the jacket would have the judge’s name on it, along with their judge’s number; a low number would be an extra sense of pride to some of our older judges.  If needed another line under that would say - Field Rep Region X, or Running Rules Rep Region X or PR Rep Region X, or Grand Hunt Committee or National Officer, or HRC Administrative Secretary.

Looking at the list of completed assignments and the first column of the list, arranged in numerical order, many people on that list also hold another of the titles listed above as well.  For some, there is not a place that their giving stops, lets honor that too.  The other side would have their club’s (or clubs’) name on it.

As of January 1st, 2008 we had 160 judges with the proposed number of completed assignments.  The start up costs of this program would be large, and would require commitment from HRC as well as a generous sponsor; however the ongoing costs would be quite small indeed as only a handful every year would reach the thirty-three mark or the one, two, or three hundred marks.

We propose that the significance of this jacket should be such that it is presented to the awarded judge at a National Meeting that the judge can attend, a Grand that the judge can attend, or by their home club in a special ceremony.  Should a situation arise preventing the honored judge from attending one of these events then those situations should be looked into on a case by case basis.  With a twenty five year history we will likely have some judges on this list that may not be able to be given their jackets in person, and of course we want to be able to deal with that by simply mailing their jacket to them.

This is our proposal, and I suggest we pursue it.  Karen Kother moved that we accept the proposal, Charles Wyble seconded it.
Discussion was had about cost, stipulating a sponsor, do we want to go through with this, could raise HRC fees by $0.50 a dog which could raise $7000 a year and eventually fund all Jacket programs.  As a result of the discussion the motion was amended – by John Wallace and seconded by Charles Wyble –

“Adopt the proposal and refer the proposal to the Executive Committee to seek ways to fund and implement it.” Karen accepted the amended motion.  Discussion ensued including comments from the HRC Treasurer, that we need to raise the funds for this we cant just drop a $20 000 check to start this, President Reichman felt it needs to be a dedicated fund rather than from the general funds of HRC, another suggested each club donate $100.00 to this proposal, $0.50 per dog increase entry fee- someone might oppose this.  The motion was called to question.  Voting ensued with the motion passing by a vote of 69 for the proposal 20 votes over the 49 votes needed for a simple majority.
Motion to close old business – Carol Freeman and Kim Parkman, Carried

VIII. NEW BUSINESS: President Reichman opened to floor for new business.

GROUP HEALTH INSURANCE - Bill Watson proposed that we form a committee of members that have knowledge about the insurance business to form a group and acquire health insurance coverage for HRC members.  He asked that the committee look into getting health insurance for dog handlers.  This was seconded by Deb West.  Discussion followed where it was revealed that this was not possible to do, because of State laws and numbers.  Proposal was withdrawn.
CUT OFF DATES FOR HUNT ENTRIES – A motion was put forward that at the National level we create cut off dates for entries in Seasoned, Finished and Upland tests.  This motion was put forward by Doug Bush and seconded by Larry Pruitt.  After discussion it was called to a vote.  The motion failed.
A second motion was put forward by Travis Bruce and Tim Kingfield – If after research it is discovered that this is a policy, that we change the policy so that a club can make their own cut off dates for hunt test entries if they so desire.
Discussion ensued and Mike Perry called the motion to question.  The motion was passed by a vote of 85 yes votes.

APPEAL OF EXPULSION which took place last year.  The floor was turned over to Tracy Rothermel the parliamentarian and Bob Brundrett the Sergeant At Arms.  Bob Brundrett - If Rick Nudd is in the room would he please come forward.  Rick Nudd if you are in the room would you please approach the podium.  Last call for Rick Nudd.  Rick Nudd.
Bob was asked by President Reichman to check the hallway and repeat the requests.  He did so.

Tracy Rothermel – Parliamentarian and Representative of the Executive Committee in this appeal.   Mr. Nudd has failed to appear.  It was his duty to present his case, not our duty to present the case, we just had to answer his allegations or respond to whatever he said.  Therefore as the individual representing the Executive Committee and Parliamentarian I ask the Board of Directors make a motion that we dismiss his appeal for want of prosecution also to affirm the decision of the Executive committee in the banning and expulsion of said member.
Travis Bruce moved that we accept the motion and Charles Wyble seconded it.  Motion passed. Unanimously.
FIELD REP REPORT – David Cousineau – Unaccustomed as I am to public speaking I will give a Region 14 report.  I wasn’t planning to but I will.  As you know Region 14 covers the west coast, and all of the Pacific rim, as well as Interior Alaska, Western Canada and now Mexico.  Actually from the Pacific Islands which I represent there were three clubs that could not come because of the gas prices but they did send a communicae that I wanted to share, actually three brief ones which I will share.  The first on is to His Benevolence, Jim Reichman, from the Dead Rooster HRC in Bangkok,  They are asking for a rules suspension for religious considerations.  Quote- It appears that our local leaders have elevated our dogs to the level of minor gods, which will now require the bird boys to be dressed in white and they will have to chant instead of using duck calls.  Secondly the judges will have to use incense as our new deities are brought to the line.  Thirdly all of the running dogs will have to be dressed in maroon vests, except for the female dogs that have to be in a veil.
The second is to His Supremeness, Jim Reichman, from the Blast Cone HRC in Midway Island.  They are asking for fiscal aid for medical considerations.  Unfortunately this club has only two guns to use at the line and both are WWII Sherman tanks.  They have been unable to find any kind of factory loads for them.  Judges, bird boys, dogs, handlers and gallery are now totally deaf.  Lastly and regrettably the Cannibal HRC as I reported to you last year from the Solomon Islands, are seeking a total renouncement of their charter with HRC, now that all of their dogs and all of the judges have been eaten.  However they have requested AKC affiliation stating that they want – quote – a fresh supply of judges.

David completed his report explaining the growth in his region including three new clubs coming on board.  The first club in California has joined the HRC program.  David said his region is looking forward to hosting the grand in 2040.  These are new blood, new to our movement and excitement and terms.  They have had little or no affiliation with other hunting programs.  David has had fun with the explanation of our terminology, since they have no terms of reference for ones we use in HRC without thinking about it.  
Close New BUSINESS AND
IX: ADJOURNMENT: – Motion to close New Business and Adjourn the meeting – by Fred LaPenske and Sharon Dubard.  Motion Carried
Carol Ford, SECRETARY, July 9, 2008
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